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                                                            CONFIDENTIAL  
 

 
The annual meeting of the Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission WCPFC), 
originally scheduled to occur in Palau in December, took place in Guam March 26-30.  
Overall, the end result was not too bad from the point of view of US boat owners.   
 
Despite efforts by a number of countries, no significant modifications were made to the 
current conservation measures, which will continue for the remainder of 2012.  Some 
changes were agreed, however, and the opening of the high seas pockets is particularly 
interesting and a bit complicated.  Following is a description of what happened on each 
issue of interest to the ATA. 
 
Limits on Fishing Effort  
 
The Commission confirmed that PNA will use the 2010 purse seine effort levels for 
determining the acceptable number of total days for fishing in PNA waters.  As 
previously noted, the willingness of the PIPs to increase the number of allowable days is 
a huge break for us in the Treaty negotiations.  Currently, the much lower 2004 effort 
level is being used by the PNA for distributing vessel days to all purse seine fleets. 
 
I had also previously noted the distinct possibility that the USG might not support 
endorsement of the 2010 level, because NOAA has the lead at WCPFC and tends to 
cater to those in the US and on the US delegation who are against FAD fishing, purse 
seine fishing, or, for some, any fishing at all.  The lack of NOAA/NMFS support for 
helping to secure more fishing days under the Treaty would be incredible, since the 
science does not indicate that the tuna stocks would be adversely by fishing at the 2010 
effort levels, as long as additional measures are being taken to reduce the purse seine 
bigeye catch. 
 
Sure enough, at the Guam meeting, NMFS initially supported continuing with the 2004 
effort levels, rather than endorsing the 2010 effort levels.  After our strong opposition to 
this approach during US delegation meetings, the USG came around to accepting the 
2010 limit.  I am sure that the PNA/FFA countries would have preferred stronger US 
support on this matter, but I do not believe that the way it was handled at WCPFC will 
adversely affect us in the Treaty negotiations.  Although I am not sure what might have 
been said in private discussions, at least the USG did not publicly oppose the 2010 
effort levels. 



 
 
Seasonal Bigeye Closure 
 
The Pacific Island Countries were pushing for a four month closure, and except for 
Japan, the distant water countries were generally opposed to adding the extra month, 
and most (including the USG) preferred a total closure, as opposed to a FAD closure.  
The PICs opposed a total closure.     
 
Somewhat surprisingly, there was not a lot of pressure to increase the length of the 
closure, and the meeting ended up agreeing to continue in 2012 with the same measure 
in effect for 2011, i.e., a FAD closure for the three months of July, August, and 
September.  The EU idea of having the WCPFC closure coincide with the IATTC 
closure, another bad idea not based on science, thankfully did not gain any traction. 
 
High Seas Closures 
 
First, the PNA idea of closing more of the high seas to fishing, in addition to the two high 
seas pockets that have been closed for the past several years, did not go anywhere. 
 
Second, with regard to the high seas pockets, the distant water countries were all 
strongly opposed to continuing with closing them, in the absence of any demonstrated 
scientific benefit, while the PICs (as well as all of the ENGOs) wanted to continue with 
these closures.  In a surprising turn of events, the distant water countries held firm on 
the issue long enough for the meeting to end with the conclusion that agreement was 
not possible.  The Commission’s legal adviser gave a helpful legal opinion to the effect 
that the two high seas pockets closures must be renewed in a new Resolution – they do 
not automatically continue, and the end result was that the 2012 measure does not 
include the high seas pockets closures. 
 
However, there is more to the story.  In private discussions, it was made clear that the 
PNA countries were going to ban high seas fishing as a condition of licenses pursuant 
to bilateral access agreements.   Also, the Philippines made a huge push, before and 
during the meeting, to have the western high seas pocket open to some of its vessels, 
claiming that their local fishing fleet has been devastated by not being able to fish in this 
area.  PNG supported the Philippines, and the meeting agreed to allow their flag 
vessels to fish in this pocket under limited conditions, among which are that fishing will 
be limited to 36 traditional fresh/ice chilled fishing vessels, and in the western pocket 
only. 
 
So that left the meeting with worrying over how to deal with the US fleet.  It is accepted 
by the PICs that, under the Treaty, they cannot ban fishing in the high seas pockets 
without USG agreement.  Further, without a WCPFC measure, the USG has no 
authority to restrict US fishing on the high seas, and NMFS would have to change its 
regulations, which currently make it illegal for US vessels to fish in the pockets, to allow 
such fishing. 



 
Russell Smith, the head of the US delegation, told me privately he was very concerned 
over the negative reaction, and harmful impact on the Treaty negotiations and future 
WCPFC work, if US vessels were to fish in the pockets.  He asked me if the US boats 
would voluntarily refrain from fishing these areas.  I told him that this was something 
ATA members would have to discuss, and that ATA or the USG could not now make a 
commitment that US vessels would refrain from fishing there.   
 
Later, Mike Tosatto, NMFS PIRO Regional Director, told a few of us that it was the 
intention of NMFS to go slow in amending the US regulations to allow fishing by US 
vessels in the now closed high seas pockets by US, repeating the concern of the USG 
over the very negative reaction that would result from any such fishing. 
 
This opening of the high seas pockets is a sensitive matter that apparently is not being 
portrayed accurately in all reports of the outcome of the meeting.  It is an issue that we 
should discuss in ATA.  In any case, until US regulations are modified, it will be illegal 
for US vessels to fish there. 
      
Transfer of Capacity 
 
As predicted, there was considerable pressure and movement at the meeting to get a 
WCPFC agreement to freeze at current levels the purse seine capacity of developed 
country members.  While there seems to be unanimous agreement on this, the question 
arises as to what exactly “current levels” would mean for the US fleet.  Would it be the 
37 Treaty licensed vessels, the 39 which have expressed interest in a license during the 
next  licensing period, or the 40 allowed under the current Treaty?  Fortunately for us, 
Bill Gibbons-Fly was handling this issue for the US.  I told him we wanted the right to 40 
vessels with any freeze.  He agreed, but allowed as how this could be difficult to 
achieve, if the vessels were not actually fishing or licensed to fish.   
 
In the end, while a draft resolution was negotiated outside of the meeting, mainly among 
the distant water countries, no resolution was agreed.  At the next meeting, in 
December, there is a good chance that a Resolution will be agreed, and it will be difficult 
for the US to get agreement on a US fleet size beyond the number of vessels actually 
licensed. 
 
The other capacity issue is whether to include, in a WCPFC Resolution, a program to 
transfer the fishing capacity (i.e. vessels) of developed countries to less developed 
countries.  You will recall that Japan and the Marshall Islands had circulated WCPFC 
proposals to this effect, based on the outcome of the Kobe meeting.  Of course, the 
ATA has been strongly opposed.   
 
There seemed to be recognition among most at the meeting that a Resolution with a 
forced, as distinct from voluntary, transfer of capacity, would not be acceptable.  The 
language in the draft resolution says that the Parties shall consider a system to 
encourage voluntary, market-based solutions to the transfer matter. 



 
 
Whales and Whale Sharks 
 
There was a lot of support at the meeting (including by the USG) for an Australian 
proposal to ban intentional sets on whales and whale sharks.  For reasons that are not 
clear to me, Japan would not agree to a ban on sets on whale sharks, but did agree to a 
ban on setting on whales. 
 
The ban on whale sets is good for the US fleet, because it is already illegal under the 
Marine Mammal Act for US vessels to set on whales, whereas the foreign flag fleets 
have been free to do so.  Now, with the WCPFC ban, no vessel of any flag will be 
allowed to set on whales, so we have an even playing field. 
 
Japan indicated that it would probably agree in December to a ban on setting on whale 
sharks.  Perhaps, at that time, guidelines for safe release of whale sharks accidentally 
encircled will also be established.  Release guidelines were discussed at the Guam 
meeting, but nothing was agreed. 
 
Full Catch Retention 
 
This is another issue we were concerned about – a requirement that a vessel retain on 
board all fish caught, unless prohibited by law or a Commission rule from doing so, e.g., 
with turtles or (now) some sharks.  The Pacific Island Countries have supported this, for 
some odd reason, as have the ENGOs.  Also, ISSF intends to make this a requirement 
for a vessel to get on its soon-to-be-established “white list” of vessels eligible to sell fish 
to ISSF member companies. 
 
This issue was not discussed much at the meeting, and the Commission did not agree 
to a new Resolution requiring full catch retention.  Instead, during 2012, the existing rule 
will apply – only all tuna must be retained, unless one of the established exceptions is 
invoked.      
     
FAD Management Plans 
 
There was discussion at the meeting of establishing new rules requiring FAD 
management plans.  The ATA position is that the details and specific measures in any 
such management plans must be agreed by the Commission, and applicable to all 
countries, as distinct from an approach wherein each member government, while 
required to manage FADs, would determine the specifics on its own.   
 
This was another issue where we had to fight with NMFS in the delegation meeting, 
since NMFS wanted to get broad authority from the WCPFC to manage, on its own, 
FADs used by US vessels.  In the end, the USG did not go with the NMFS approach, 
and the meeting did not adopt a new measure on FAD management.  However, this 
issue is one that will continue to come up at Commission meetings. 



 
Oceanic Whitetip Sharks 
 
The Commission adopted a measure, similar to those approved in IATTC and ICCAT, 
prohibiting the retention of oceanic whitetip sharks.  My understanding is that this is not 
a problem for purse seine vessels, but is more of a longline issue. 
 
Next Meetings 
      
The next WCPFC meeting will take place in Manila, in December of this year, where 
virtually all of the issues discussed above will be addressed again.  As is customary, in 
September there will be a WCPFC Technical and Compliance Committee (TCC) 
meeting, where these matters, and others, will be hashed out at Committee level prior to 
the December meeting. 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


